
RCW 70.87.270  Exemptions from licensure.  (1) The licensing 
requirements of this chapter do not apply to the maintenance of 
conveyances specified in (a) of this subsection if a person specified 
in (b) of this subsection performs the maintenance and the owner 
complies with the requirements specified in (c) and (d) of this 
subsection.

(a) The conveyance: (i) Must be a conveyance other than a 
passenger elevator to which the general public has access; and (ii) 
must be located in a facility in which agricultural products are 
stored, food products are processed, goods are manufactured, energy is 
generated, or similar industrial or agricultural processes are 
performed.

(b) The person performing the maintenance: (i) Must be regularly 
employed by the owner; (ii) must have completed the training described 
in (c) of this subsection; and (iii) must have attained journey level 
status in an electrical or mechanical trade, but only if the employer 
has or uses an established journey level program to train its 
electrical or mechanical trade employees and the employees perform 
maintenance in the course of their regular employment.

(c) The owner must provide the persons specified in (b) of this 
subsection adequate training to ensure worker safety and adherence to 
the published operating specifications of the conveyance manufacturer, 
the applicable provisions of this chapter, and any rules adopted under 
this chapter.

(d) The owner also must maintain both a maintenance log and a 
training log. The maintenance log must describe maintenance work 
performed on the conveyance and identify the person who performed the 
work. The training log must describe the course of study provided to 
the persons specified in (b) of this subsection, including whether it 
is general or conveyance specific, and when the persons completed the 
course of study.

(2) It is a violation of chapter 49.17 RCW for an owner or an 
employer: (a) To allow a conveyance exempt from the licensing 
requirements of this chapter under subsection (1) of this section to 
be maintained by a person other than a person specified in subsection 
(1)(b) of this section or a licensee; or (b) to fail to maintain the 
logs required under subsection (1)(d) of this section.

(3) The licensing requirements of this chapter do not apply to 
homeowners, or persons employed by homeowners, for permanent removal 
of a stairway chair lift or a platform lift located in a private 
residence as described in the American Society of Mechanical Engineers 
A18.1 Safety Standard for Platform Lifts and Stairway Chairlifts, 
Sections 5, 6, and 7.  [2019 c 151 § 3; 2003 c 143 § 4.]

Part headings and captions not law—Effective date—2003 c 143: 
See notes following RCW 70.87.020.
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